

Photo Courtesy of Discover Durham

## This chapter includes:

- Lead Poisoning
- Extreme Heat
- Wildfire
- Severe Storms and Precipitation
- Public Health Emergency Preparedness

## Section 11.01 Lead Poisoning

#### Overview

Lead poisoning remains a major environmental health concern in the United States (U.S.). Inhalation is the most common route of exposure in adults, while children are most commonly exposed to environmental lead through ingestion or inhalation, with ingestion of chips and dust from lead paint the most common source.<sup>1</sup> Exposure can also occur from contaminated soil from gasoline emissions, as lead was an additive in gasoline until the late 1970s, as well as historical incinerator operations.

According to the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD), about 34.6 million homes contain lead-based paint, including 18.2 million homes with significantly deteriorated lead-based paint, 21.9 million homes with dust lead hazards, and 2.4 million homes with soil lead hazards.<sup>2</sup> There is no known safe blood lead concentration. However, it is known that as lead exposure increases, the range and severity of symptoms and effects also increase. Lead exposure in young children and pregnant women can cause serious health effects and can affect almost every organ and system in the body.<sup>3</sup> During pregnancy, lead is released from bones and is used to help form the bones of the developing fetus. This risk increases if the pregnant mom is calcium deficient. Lead can also pass from a mother to her unborn child through the placenta.<sup>4</sup> The most important step caregivers, parents, doctors, and others can take is to prevent lead exposure before it occurs.

The current reference level at which the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) has recommend public health actions be initiated is  $3.5 \,\mu\text{g/dL}$ .<sup>5</sup> Lead poisoning is preventable, yet the negative health effects of lead poisoning can be life-long, so prevention of lead poisoning is crucial. Primary prevention and secondary prevention are tools used to prevent childhood lead exposure before any harm occurs. Primary prevention includes the removal of lead hazards from the environment before a child is exposed and is the most effective means of prevention. Secondary prevention including blood lead testing and follow-up remains an important safety net for children who may already be exposed to lead.

Lead can affect anyone, but children less than six years old are at increased risk from the deleterious effects of lead because their nervous system has not yet fully developed. Children absorb four to five times as much ingested lead as adults from a given source, with the gastrointestinal tract being the major route of absorption.<sup>6; 7</sup> Children's brains and nervous system are more sensitive to the damaging effects of lead. Young children are particularly vulnerable to lead hazards present in their surrounding environment because they can expose themselves to the harmful effects of lead through normal behaviors such as putting their hands and other objects in their mouths.<sup>8</sup>

#### **City Parks**

In July of 2023, Mid Atlantic Associates conducted soil assessments for five City of Durham Parks. In August of 2023, a soil assessment report from Mid-Atlantic Associates showed that soil samples from five parks in Durham, Walltown, East End, East Durham, Lyon, and Northgate, had at least one soil sample that measured greater than the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) threshold. One of the potential lead sources at these parks was lead-contaminated material from historical incinerator operations. Fencing and detailed signs were installed around the impacted areas and one playground was closed.<sup>9</sup> In response to public concerns, City of Durham officials, in conjunction with Durham County Department of Public Health officials, conducted a town hall meeting on June 29<sup>th</sup>, 2023. The officials fielded questions and introduced a representative from Mid Atlantic Associates, Inc., an environmental consulting firm retained by the City to conduct an additional assessment of the parks to include confirmatory laboratory analytical testing.

On August 1<sup>st</sup>, 2023, Durham County Environmental Health staff, along with NC Department of Health and Human Services Occupational Health & Epidemiology staff conducted a field survey of Walltown, East End, and East Durham Parks. The survey was conducted in an effort to evaluate potential risk. In almost all open and accessible areas heavy vegetative cover in the form of thick grass was observed. Additionally, all children's play areas were covered with greater than 6 inches of mulch. Both meet or exceed the clearance standards pursuant to G.S. 130A-131.9C (15A NCAC 18A .3105) for bare soil lead concentrations greater than 400 parts per million. In light of these observations, staff felt the risk of poisoning was very low. However, it cannot be said that a risk does not exist.

North Carolina Department of Environmental Quality (DEQ) conducted a third field survey in January 2024. Results of the survey have not been released but DEQ is working closely with the City of Durham, NC DHHS Occupational Health & EPI, and Durham County Department of Public Health to address the issue in an effective and responsible manner.

#### Food Contamination

Although uncommon, lead can also contaminate food during production, processing, packaging, preparation, or storage. In October 2023 three brands of applesauce thought to be responsible for the lead poisoning of at least 354 children in 41 U.S. states were recalled.<sup>10</sup> The source was thought to be cinnamon contaminated with extremely high concentrations of lead, which was added to the applesauce in a facility in Ecuador.<sup>11</sup>

The Food and Drug Administration public health alert was updated on November 3<sup>rd</sup>, 2023, to include various apple cinnamon fruit pouches and requested each state to voluntarily visit Dollar Tree stores to verify that all lots of WanaBana Cinnamon Apple Puree had been removed from shelves and was not being offered for sale. On November 13<sup>th</sup>, 2023, Durham County Environmental Health staff made visits to all ten Durham County Dollar Tree locations. Four three-pack boxes were identified at one location. The product was removed from the sales floor immediately. No other recalled product was identified at any of the other nine locations.

On December 8<sup>th</sup>, 2023, NC DHHS Division of Public Health's Environmental Health Section formally requested Local Environmental Health staff from across the state make visits to Dollar Tree stores known to have received recalled product. Six of the ten Durham Dollar Trees were officially cited as having received tainted product. Durham County Environmental Health staff visited the six locations on the same day but did not find additional products.

One confirmed lead poisoning case was potentially caused by the child consuming WanaBana recalled product. The confirmed poisoning was reported to Durham County Environmental Health prior to the recall and four investigation visits were made without success in identifying the source. It was later discovered that the poisoned child consumed several pouches of the product daily and thus became poisoned.

Two other children from a separate household had elevated blood lead levels, EBLLs, after their mother learned about the recall and had the children tested. Both children consumed the recalled product on a regular basis. Durham County Environmental Health obtained several packages of the recalled product from the mother and provided it to DHHS State Laboratory for testing.

#### Controlled Burn

In July of 2023, a controlled burn of a house conducted by the Durham City Fire Marshal's Office deposited burn debris to surrounding properties in Durham. The vintage structure contained lead-based paint and extreme heat generated during the burn caused paint chips and other debris to drift and deposit across several streets and properties northeast of the burn site. Concerned residents requested evaluation and remediation as necessary. After careful assessment by the North Carolina Department of Health and Human Services Epidemiology/Occupational Health and Health Hazard Control Unit and Durham County Department of Public Health Environmental Health Division, the risk of lead hazard to these properties was determined to be very low.<sup>12</sup>

#### Healthy People 2030 Objectives

The Healthy People 2030 Objectives included a goal to reduce blood lead levels in children one to five years from  $3.31 \ \mu g/dL$  to  $1.18 \ \mu g/dL$ .<sup>13</sup>

### Secondary Data

Secondary data shows an upward trend of parents getting their children tested for lead. The data also shows a downward trend of elevated blood lead level cases. Continued education and screenings may keep the trends going in the right direction.

Year	Target Population	Number Tested	Percent Tested	Lead <u>&gt;5</u>	Percent <u>&gt;5</u>
2019	8,333	4,558	54.7	23	0.5
2018	8,528	4,126	48.4	40	1.0
2017	8,577	4,192	48.9	37	0.9

#### Children Ages 1 and 2 Years Tested for Lead Poisoning in Durham County 2017-2019

Table 11.02(a) Ages 1 and 2 Years Tested for Lead Poisoning in Durham County<sup>14</sup>

## Interpretations: Disparities, Gaps, Emerging Issues

Lead poisoning poses risks to children and pregnant women who live or frequent homes that were built before 1978.<sup>15</sup> Pregnant women, refugees and children adopted outside of the U.S. are also at risk for higher lead exposure. Many adults and children don't realize that lead may be present in their homes. Lead-based paint and lead dust inside and around homes are the most common and dangerous source of lead exposure.

Lead has been found in other sources including contaminated drinking water, spices, toys (including some toy jewelry), lead-glazed cookware, consumer products, folk medicine and in foods (sometimes used as a food additive or cosmetically for religious reasons).<sup>16-20</sup> Workers in certain industries such as battery manufacturing, auto mechanics, lead smelters, home improvement contractors, crafts and artistry, recyclers of metal and electronics and people who frequent gun ranges are at higher risk for lead exposure.<sup>21</sup>

- Elevated blood lead levels in children can contribute to:<sup>22-26</sup>
  - Learning problems (lower IQ, attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder (ADHD))
  - Reduced attention span
  - Behavioral problems (e.g. Juvenile delinquency/criminal behavior)
  - Delayed growth
  - Hearing problems
  - Anemia
- In pregnant women, lead exposure can:<sup>27; 28:29-31</sup>
  - Increase risk for miscarriage
  - Cause a premature birth and low birth weight
  - Increased risk of preeclampsia

## **Recommended Strategies**

- Increase lead screening in children who are most at risk from lead poisoning. Testing for lead poisoning should target children between 12 -24 months who live in communities with a high percentage of houses built before 1960 and a high number of children with elevated blood lead levels. In addition, children, and adolescents under age 16 who enter the U.S. as an immigrant, refugee, or international adoptee should be tested at the time of arrival to the U.S.
- Educate residents who live in pre-1978 housing to use certified lead-based paint renovator and firm per North Carolina Rules 10A NCAC 41C .0900.
- Require proof of NC compliant lead-remediation training before issuing a permit for work that is likely to disturb paint in housing built before 1978.
- Collaborate with City of Durham Community Development Department and Durham Housing Authority to adopt HUD lead poisoning prevention policies to non-HUD rental properties. One study found that people who were living in HUD-assisted homes had lower levels of lead in their blood compared with those who were not.<sup>32</sup>
- Conduct lead dust testing in specified rental units, such as those with code violations and high tenant turnover. Partner with Neighborhood Improvement Services Housing Inspectors to implement lead dust testing for pre-1978 homes with code violations.
- Require use of NC certified firm & renovators on city/county pre-1978 housing contracts.

## **Current Initiatives & Activities**

#### Durham County Department of Public Health (DCoPH)

The Health Education and Community Transformation Division offers free lead poisoning education and onsite testing for children six-months to six years old. The Women's Health Division provides blood lead testing to prenatal clients. The Nutrition Division provides nutritional counseling related to calcium and iron intake and referral to the WIC Program, as needed. The Environmental Health Division also offers and assists with conducting environmental investigations for children under the age of six and pregnant women that have two tests of an elevated level of 5  $\mu$ g/dL within a 12-month period and provides nutritional counseling. https://www.dcopublichealth.org/

#### North Carolina Childhood Lead Poisoning Prevention Program (NC CLPPP)

NC CLPPP currently coordinates clinical and environmental services aimed at eliminating childhood lead poisoning. The program provides technical assistance, training and oversight for

local environmental health specialists, public health nurses, laboratory technicians and private medical providers to assure healthy and safe conditions. <u>https://ehs.dph.ncdhhs.gov/hhccehb/cehu/</u>

#### North Carolina Healthy Homes Outreach Task Force

The North Carolina Healthy Homes Outreach Task Force is a group of local, state, and federal health and housing agencies working to implement healthy homes programming for vulnerable populations in the state. This group meets quarterly, engaging new partners from local health departments and state agencies and sharing information and ideas for incorporating outreach opportunities in targeted communities. <u>https://nchealthyhomes.com/task-force/</u>

#### Partnership Effort for the Advancement of Children's Health (PEACH)

PEACH works to create healthy homes in Durham, North Carolina, and addresses community health and economics by creating a sustainable workforce to reduce environmental hazards in the community. <u>http://www.peachdurham.org/</u>

#### City of Durham

The City of Durham is required to test for lead and copper every 3 years. Durham maintains a sampling pool of more than 200 homes throughout Durham which were constructed between 1983 and 1985 for triennial tests. During a testing year, samples are collected from the volunteer pool and analyzed to ensure on-going compliance with established levels. The City of Durham city has also taken additional steps to add corrosion inhibitor to drinking water to minimize the leaching of lead into tap water. <a href="https://www.durhamnc.gov/1156/Lead-in-Drinking-Water">https://www.durhamnc.gov/1156/Lead-in-Drinking-Water</a>

## References

<sup>1</sup>National Institute of Environmental Health Science. (January 16, 2024). *Lead*. <u>https://www.niehs.nih.gov/health/topics/agents/lead</u>

<sup>2</sup> U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development Office of Lead Hazard Control and Healthy Homes. (2021). *American Heatlhy Homes Survey II Lead Findings*. <u>https://www.hud.gov/sites/dfiles/HH/documents/AHHS%20II Lead Findings Report Final 29oct21.pdf</u>

<sup>3</sup> U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. *Learn about lead*. <u>https://www.epa.gov/lead/learn-about-lead</u> <sup>4</sup> RÍsovÁ, V. (2019). The pathway of lead through the mother's body to the child. *Interdiscip Toxicol*, *12*(1), 1-6. <u>https://doi.org/10.2478/intox-2019-0001</u>

<sup>5</sup> Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (December 2, 2022). *Blood Lead Reference Value*. https://www.cdc.gov/nceh/lead/data/blood-lead-reference-value.htm

<sup>6</sup> World Health Organization. (2023). *Lead Poisoning*. <u>https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/lead-poisoning-and-health</u>

<sup>7</sup> Madra, M., Ringel, R., & Margolis, K. G. (2021). Gastrointestinal Issues and Autism Spectrum Disorder. *Psychiatr Clin North Am*, 44(1), 69-81. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psc.2020.11.006</u>

<sup>8</sup> Hauptman, M., Bruccoleri, R., & Woolf, A. D. (2017). An Update on Childhood Lead Poisoning. *Clin Pediatr Emerg Med*, *18*(3), 181-192. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cpem.2017.07.010</u>

<sup>9</sup> City of Durham, & Durham Parks and Recreation. (2023). *Soil & Property Testing*. <u>https://www.dprplaymore.org/516/Soil-Property-Testing</u>

<sup>10</sup> Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (January 19, 2024). *Lead and Chromium Poisoning Outbreak Linked to Cinnamon Applesauce Pouches*. <u>https://www.cdc.gov/nceh/lead/news/lead-poisoning-outbreak-linked-to-cinnamon-applesauce-pouches.html</u>

<sup>11</sup> Tin, A. (2023). Recalled applesauce pouches now linked to more than 200 lead poisoning cases in 33 states, CDC says. *CBS News*. <u>https://www.cbsnews.com/news/recalled-applesauce-pouches-cinnamon-lead-poisoning-cases-states-cdc/</u>

<sup>12</sup> City of Durham. (2023). *Bivins Street Controlled Burn Information*. <u>https://www.durhamnc.gov/5116/50275/Bivins-Street-Controlled-Burn-Informatio</u>

<sup>13</sup> U.S. Department of Health and Human Services Office of Disease Prevention and Health Promotion.). *Reduce blood lead levels in children aged 1 to 5 years - EH-04.* . <u>https://health.gov/healthypeople/objectives-and-data/browse-objectives/housing-and-homes/reduce-blood-lead-levels-children-aged-1-5-years-eh-04.</u>

<sup>14</sup> North Carolina Department of Health and Human Services Division of Public Health. (07-03-2023). *Childhood Lead Poisoning Prevention Program: Data.* https://ehs.dph.ncdhhs.gov/hhccehb/cehu/lead/data.htm

<sup>15</sup> Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (September 13, 2022). *Know the Facts: Protect Your Child from Lead Exposure*. <u>https://www.cdc.gov/nceh/lead/docs/know-the-facts.html</u>

<sup>16</sup> Lead poisoning associated with use of litargirio--Rhode Island, 2003. (2005). *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep*, *54*(9), 227-229.

<sup>17</sup> Childhood lead poisoning from commercially manufactured French ceramic dinnerware--New York City, 2003. (2004). *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep*, *53*(26), 584-586.

<sup>18</sup> Hore, P., Alex-Oni, K., Sedlar, S., Patel, K., & Saper, R. B. (2022). Health Remedies as a Source of Lead, Mercury, and Arsenic Exposure, New York City, 2010-2019. *Am J Public Health*, *112*(S7), S730-s740. https://doi.org/10.2105/ajph.2022.306906

<sup>19</sup> Lead poisoning in pregnant women who used Ayurvedic medications from India--New York City, 2011-2012. (2012). *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep*, *61*(33), 641-646.

<sup>20</sup> Pieper, K. J., Martin, R., Tang, M., Walters, L., Parks, J., Roy, S., Devine, C., & Edwards, M. A. (2018). Evaluating Water Lead Levels During the Flint Water Crisis. *Environ Sci Technol*, *52*(15), 8124-8132. <u>https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.est.8b00791</u>

<sup>21</sup> Armatas, C., Loper, B., Tandoc, A., & Materna, B. L. (2022). Industries With the Highest Occupational Blood Lead Test Results, California Occupational Blood Lead Registry, 2020–2021. *American Journal of Public Health*, *112*(S7), S690-s694. https://doi.org/10.2105/ajph.2022.307002

<sup>22</sup>Bellinger, D., Sloman, J., Leviton, A., Rabinowitz, M., Needleman, H. L., & Waternaux, C. (1991). Lowlevel lead exposure and children's cognitive function in the preschool years. *Pediatrics*, 87(2), 219-227. <u>https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/1987535/</u>

<sup>23</sup> Needleman, H. L., Schell, A., Bellinger, D., Leviton, A., & Allred, E. N. (1990). The long-term effects of exposure to low doses of lead in childhood. An 11-year follow-up report. *N Engl J Med*, 322(2), 83-88. https://doi.org/10.1056/nejm199001113220203

<sup>24</sup> Mendelsohn, A. L., Dreyer, B. P., Fierman, A. H., Rosen, C. M., Legano, L. A., Kruger, H. A., Lim, S. W., & Courtlandt, C. D. (1998). Low-level lead exposure and behavior in early childhood. *Pediatrics*, 101(3), E10. <u>https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.101.3.e10</u>

<sup>25</sup> Dietrich, K. N., Krafft, K. M., Bornschein, R. L., Hammond, P. B., Berger, O., Succop, P. A., & Bier, M. (1987). Low-level fetal lead exposure effect on neurobehavioral development in early infancy. *Pediatrics*, *80*(5), 721-730. <u>https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/2444921/</u>

<sup>26</sup> Dietrich, K. N., Berger, O. G., Succop, P. A., Hammond, P. B., & Bornschein, R. L. (1993). The developmental consequences of low to moderate prenatal and postnatal lead exposure: intellectual attainment in the Cincinnati Lead Study Cohort following school entry. *Neurotoxicol Teratol*, *15*(1), 37-44. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/0892-0362(93)90043-n</u>

<sup>27</sup> Borja-Aburto, V. H., Hertz-Picciotto, I., Lopez, M. R., P Farias, C. R., & Blanco, J. (1999). Blood lead levels measured prospectively and risk of spontaneous abortion. *American journal of epidemiology*, *150*(6), 590-597. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/oxfordjournals.aje.a010057</u>

<sup>28</sup> Cantonwine, D., Hu, H., Sánchez, B. N., Héctor Lamadrid-Figueroa, D. S., Adrienne S Ettinger, Adriana Mercado-García, Mauricio Hernández-Avila, Robert O Wright, & Téllez-Rojo, M. M. (2010). Critical windows of fetal lead exposure: adverse impacts on length of gestation and risk of premature delivery. *Journal of occupational and environmental medicine*, 52(11), 1106-1111. https://doi.org/10.1097/JOM.0b013e3181f86fee

<sup>29</sup> Jelliffe-Pawlowski, L. L., Miles, S. Q., Courtney, J. G., Materna, B., & Charlton, V. (2006). Effect of magnitude and timing of maternal pregnancy blood lead (Pb) levels on birth outcomes. *J Perinatol*, 26(3), 154-162. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.jp.7211453</u>

<sup>30</sup> Taylor, C. M., Golding, J., & Emond, A. M. (2015). Adverse effects of maternal lead levels on birth outcomes in the ALSPAC study: a prospective birth cohort study. *Bjog*, *122*(3), 322-328. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/1471-0528.12756</u>

<sup>31</sup> Poropat, A. E., Laidlaw, M. A. S., Lanphear, B., Ball, A., & Mielke, H. W. (2018). Blood lead and preeclampsia: A meta-analysis and review of implications. *Environ Res*, *160*, 12-19. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envres.2017.09.014

<sup>32</sup> Ahrens, K. A., Haley, B. A., Rossen, L. M., Lloyd, P. C., & Aoki, Y. (2016). Housing Assistance and Blood Lead Levels: Children in the United States, 2005-2012. *American Journal of Public Health*, *106*(11), 2049-2056. <u>https://doi.org/10.2105/ajph.2016.303432</u>

## Section 11.02 Extreme Heat

#### Overview

Excessive heat kills more people in the U.S every year than all other types of severe weather.<sup>1</sup> The term "excessive heat", also called "extreme heat", is defined as two or more days of temperatures above 90°F.<sup>2</sup> The impacts of excessive heat is amplified by high humidity and full sun exposure. Under these conditions, the human body needs to work harder to maintain a normal body temperature because the evaporation of sweat is slowed. This leads to heat exhaustion, heatstroke, and possibly death.<sup>3</sup> Anyone can be affected by extreme heat, but the hazard often disproportionately impacts certain populations based on their physical characteristics or inability to escape the heat. Climate change is projected to increase the number, severity, and duration of extreme heat events.<sup>4</sup> New research shows that high overnight temperatures can have a higher negative health impact than daytime temperatures. There has been more research recently on the impact of heat on both pregnancy and mental illness. More people are expected to be affected by extreme heat due to climate change, but individuals, organizations, and agencies can help people adapt.

#### Secondary Data

The health impacts of extreme heat are already significant and are expected to become worse as climate change drives temperatures higher. Between 2010 and 2020, there were an estimated 12,000 premature deaths in the United States due to extreme heat, more than all other extreme weather hazards combined including tornadoes, flooding, hurricanes, wind, cold, lightning, and winter storms.<sup>5</sup> There are an estimated 3,000 heat-related illness emergency department visits every summer in North Carolina.<sup>6</sup> Currently, approximately 250 heat-related deaths occur annually in North Carolina.<sup>7</sup> There were 74 heat related Emergency Room visits in Durham County in 2022 and 50 such visits in 2023. This represents a little more than 0.11% of all Emergency Room visits.<sup>8</sup>

Often called a silent killer, extreme heat approaches without the dramatic warning signs of other storms such as whipping winds, heavy rains, or rushing rivers. Instead, periods of extreme heat feel like ordinary hot days until the unusually hot temperatures begin to affect the body. In mild cases, extreme heat causes dehydration and lack of energy. In more severe cases it causes heat exhaustion, heatstroke, hyperthermia, and in the worst cases, death. Extreme heat deaths occur not just on the hottest days, but at warm temperatures as well.<sup>9</sup> When night temperatures stay above 75°F, it is harder for the human body to cool down, increasing the chances of adverse heat effects.<sup>10</sup> This is particularly concerning in areas of energy poverty where individuals may lack efficient air conditioning or housing insulation. Extreme heat also makes pre-existing conditions such as mental illness, asthma, diabetes, and cardiovascular disease worse.<sup>9</sup>

Heat exposure has different impacts across Durham County. In urban areas, temperatures stay warmer overnight due to the "urban heat island" effect.<sup>11</sup> A heat-mapping campaign in July 2021, measured a 10.4°F maximum intensity difference between the hottest and coolest areas of Durham.<sup>12</sup> This is caused by certain areas having more heat-trapping buildings and paved surfaces as well as the lack of vegetation. Building materials like brick, concrete, and asphalt absorb heat during the day and release it slowly overnight to the surrounding air. This means that these areas do not have a chance to cool off before the sun comes up again. Fewer trees, meadows, and vegetative ground cover in urban areas mean less natural cooling. Plants create natural cooling systems. Water that evaporates from plant leaves during photosynthesis harnesses heat energy that transforms liquid water into vapor, cooling the plant's surroundings.<sup>13</sup> Additionally, plants create pockets of shade and microclimates

that circulate cooled air as a result of the evaporation process.<sup>14</sup>

Periods of extreme heat are sometimes accompanied by power blackouts due to high demand for energy or other weather-related hazards such as hurricanes and thunderstorms.<sup>15</sup> In these situations, all residents of Durham would be at high risk for heat health problems. During COVID-19 or possible future pandemics, the use of air conditioning in shared indoor rooms or cooling stations may present a secondary health risk of contracting a serious virus or disease.<sup>16</sup>

Under different greenhouse gas emissions scenarios, Durham County is projected to experience 60 to 70 extreme heat days over 90°F a year by 2030, increasing to 95 to 120 days by 2080 (Figure 11.01(b). Durham County is also projected to experience approximately 10 nights over 75°F a year by 2030, increasing by 20 to 60 nights by 2080 (Figure 11.01(c)).



Projected Days Per Year Above 95°F, Durham County, 1950-2100

Figure 11.01(b): Projected Days in Durham County over 95 Degrees Fahrenheit



Projected Nights Per Year Above 75°F, Durham County, 1950-2100

Figure 11.01(c): Projected Nights in Durham County over 75 Degrees Fahrenheit<sup>17; 18</sup>

Figure 11.1(b) shows the projected number of days per year that Durham County is expected to reach 95°F or more. Figure 11.1(c) shows the projected number of nights per year that Durham County is expected to remain over 75°F. The blue line represents simulated historical values. The green line and gray line represent average maximum daily temperatures if humans reduce greenhouse gas emissions to meet reduction targets or continue to emit high levels of greenhouse gases, respectively.

The increasing number of days with persistently high overnight temperatures are particularly concerning for health outcomes as well as increasing rates of preterm birth.<sup>10</sup> When overnight temperatures remain over 75°, the human body lacks the ability to recover from daytime exposures, especially for those who cannot afford to adequately cool their homes or lack access to air conditioning. This exposure further exacerbates health inequities.

### Interpretations: Disparities, Gaps, and Emerging Issues

Extreme heat can affect anyone. However, certain demographics are more susceptible to its adverse effects.<sup>19</sup> The vulnerable categories encompass:

- Occupational Exposure: Those subjected to prolonged high temperatures in their workplaces, such as outdoor workers, are at a heightened risk.
- Pre-existing Health Conditions: Individuals with conditions like heart disease, diabetes, mental illness, or asthma face exacerbated threats as these conditions can deteriorate under heat stress. This also includes those who take certain prescription medications intended to manage a variety of chronic conditions.
- Mobility and Social Challenges: Certain groups, including those with physical disabilities or those experiencing social or language isolation, might face obstacles in relocating to cooler environments.
- Physiological Vulnerabilities: Specific demographics, such as individuals with severe obesity, pregnant persons, those under the age of four, or those above 65 years old, have bodies that may struggle to regulate temperature effectively.

Importantly, rural areas of Durham County are not exempt from the risks associated with extreme heat. In rural settings, the lack of immediate access to medical care, longer distances to cooling centers, and occupations that require prolonged outdoor exposure, such as farming, can exacerbate the effects of extreme heat. While urban areas have infrastructure challenges, rural communities grapple with accessibility challenges that require unique mitigation strategies.

When possible, people in the above categories should mitigate health impacts by avoiding exposure to extreme heat and finding a cooler environment. However, this is not possible for some residents, either because they cannot afford air conditioning and/or landlords do not provide it, their physical condition makes it difficult to move to a cooler environment, or because their transportation options or work conditions expose them to heat. During extreme heat events, Durham County Libraries typically serve as cooling centers, operating during daytime hours. Increasing temperatures, particularly overnight, may necessitate extending cooling center availability. The unhoused or those who have unstable housing may need increased access to shelter during periods of extreme heat. In the next decade, the ability to find a cooler environment will increasingly emerge as a determinant of health. Residents who do not have access to cooling resources such as air-conditioning, a cool car, or the ability to take a day off work on an extremely hot day are more likely to experience heat sickness or heat-related death.<sup>20</sup>

Historical practices such as redlining have left legacies of structural racism, rendering certain communities more susceptible to extreme heat owing to infrastructural inadequacies. These former redlined neighborhoods have fewer street trees and more paved surfaces, resulting in localized temperatures on average 7°F hotter than non-redlined districts.<sup>21</sup> Additionally, as a result of policies deliberately restricting access to financing to people of color, these neighborhoods have a higher number of non-white residents who live below the federal poverty line, cannot afford reliable air conditioning and rely on the bus or walking for transportation, even on extremely hot days.<sup>22</sup>

The Justice 40 Initiative (J40) is a federal government initiative to identify Disadvantaged Communities (DACs) and ensure at least 40% of federal funding for climate change, clean energy and energy efficiency, and other environmental projects is directed toward these DACs. In Durham County there are 20 census tracts out of 60 designated J40 DACs. These tracts include formerly redlined neighborhoods and non-urban tracts. More than 86% of the DACs and formerly redlined tracts have at least six out of twelve characteristics that lead to higher vulnerability to excessive heat. These characteristics include tree canopy coverage, housing units that are rentals, people of color, people without health insurance, households with no car, and families in poverty.<sup>23</sup> Place-based interventions to mitigate the effects of extreme heat such as planting trees and adding cooling stations should consider the diversity of DACs to ensure that the people most at risk receive appropriate support.

### Recommended Strategies

#### Mitigate Exposure to Extreme Heat

- Develop and adopt a heat action plan outlining protocols and strategies for a timely and appropriate response when dangerous heat is forecasted.
- Adopt a county-wide standard for indoor temperatures, specifying a maximum permissible temperature for residences when the outdoor thermometer exceeds 90°F. This proposal mirrors existing regulations that set minimum indoor temperatures for colder temperatures.<sup>24</sup>
- Increase green infrastructure such as trees, meadows, vegetated areas, and green roofs,

## 2023 Community Health Assessment

prioritizing the historically redlined census tracts if this is also wanted by the communities in each census tract.<sup>24</sup>

- Create design standards, incentives, and education to increase light-colored cooling surfaces such as roofs, parking lots, plazas, etc.<sup>25</sup>
- Advocate for state and national requirements to protect outdoor workers' health and safety related to extreme heat.

Mitigate Health Impacts

- Implement a heatwave alert, education, and response system through the Durham County Emergency Management Division based on EPA guidance.<sup>26</sup> This includes partnering with formal and informal social service systems to educate the public about extreme heat dangers and mitigation techniques.<sup>27</sup>
- Establish Resilience Hubs in areas with high percentages of vulnerable populations to build physical and social resilience to extreme heat.
- Collaborate with the Durham healthcare community to connect residents to mitigation measures for extreme heat.
- Plan for long-term heat events with established cooling stations, shelters with overnight options, and enhanced social infrastructure.<sup>28</sup>
- Plan for additional funding for electricity assistance during heat waves and expansion of fan programs to include all vulnerable populations regardless of age.<sup>29</sup>

#### Current Initiatives & Activities

#### **Operation Fan Heat Relief Program**

The North Carolina Department of Health and Human Services provides free fans to senior citizens and eligible adults with serious health conditions. The Center for Senior Life administers this program in Durham County (919)-688-8247. <u>https://www.ncdhhs.gov/divisions/aging-and-adult-services/operation-fan-and-heat-relief</u>

#### Increasing Urban Forest Cover Through Tree Planting

The City of Durham, Keep Durham Beautiful, and Trees Durham collectively plant about 1,500 trees per year. The city's Urban Forestry Management Plan aims to increase the tree canopy from 42% to 45% and plant 85% of new street trees in areas that have been underserved. https://durhamnc.gov/DocumentCenter/View/32533/UFMP\_GSD\_9-18

#### CDC Communication toolkit on Climate Change, Extreme Heat

The Center for Disease Control provides information on heat stress illnesses and links to federal government resources on extreme heat. https://ephtracking.cdc.gov/showHeatStressIllnessResources

#### NC Department of Health and Human Services

The North Carolina Department of Health and Human Services offers climate and health information on extreme heat. <u>https://publichealth.nc.gov/chronicdiseaseandinjury/heat.htm</u>

#### References

<sup>1</sup> Adams-Fuller, T. (2023). Extreme Heat Is Deadlier Than Hurricanes, Floods and Tornadoes Combined. *Scientific American*. Retrieved February 2024, from <u>https://www.scientificamerican.com/article/extreme-heat-is-deadlier-than-hurricanes-floods-and-tornadoes-</u>

combined/#:~:text=Studies%20show%20that%20outdoor%20workers,hurricanes%2C%20floods%20and%2
0tornadoes%20combined.

<sup>2</sup> Ready.gov. (2019). *Extreme heat*. <u>https://www.ready.gov/heat</u>

<sup>3</sup> Jason Lee, H. D., Nicola Gerrett. (2020). *Manage and Adapt to Heat in the Body*. Global Heat Health Information Network. Retrieved October 2020 from <u>https://ghhin.org/in-the-body/</u>

<sup>4</sup> Program, U. S. G. C. R. (2018). *Fourth national climate assessment*. Retrieved October 2020 from <u>https://nca2018.globalchange.gov</u>

<sup>5</sup> Shindell, D., Zhang, Y., Scott, M., Ru, M., Stark, K., & Ebi, K. L. (2020). The effects of heat exposure on human mortality throughout the United States. *GeoHealth*, *4*(4), e2019GH000234.

<sup>6</sup> NC Department of Health and Human Services. (2019). *NC Health Officials Urge Caution as Temperatures Climb* <u>https://www.ncdhhs.gov/news/press-releases/nc-health-officials-urge-caution-temperatures-climb</u>

<sup>7</sup> Durham County Department of Public Health, D. H., & Partnership for a Health Durham,. (2020). *Chapter 11: Climate Change* (D u r h a m C o u n t y C o m m u n i t y H e a l t h A s s e s s m e n t, Issue. https://www.dconc.gov/home/showpublisheddocument/36650/637860584140300000#:~:text=Between%202 010%20and%202020%2C%20there%20were%20an%20estimated,North%20Carolina.vi%20Currently%2C %20approximately%20250%20heat-related%20deaths%20occur

<sup>8</sup> NC Department of Health and Human Services Division of Public Health, U. S. o. M. (2023). *Emergency Department Visits for Heat-Related Illness*. <u>https://ncdetect.org/2019/07/emergency-department-visits-for-heat-related-illness/</u>

<sup>9</sup>U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, C. f. D. C. a. P. (2016). CLIMATE CHANGE and EXTREME HEAT What You Can Do to Prepare. *Extreme Heat Guidebook*.

https://www.cdc.gov/climateandhealth/pubs/extreme-heat-guidebook.pdf

<sup>10</sup> Ward, A., Clark, J., McLeod, J., Woodul, R., Moser, H., & Konrad, C. (2019). The impact of heat exposure on reduced gestational age in pregnant women in North Carolina, 2011–2015. *International journal of biometeorology*, *63*, 1611-1620.

 <sup>11</sup>Oke, T. R. (1973). City size and the urban heat island. *Atmospheric Environment (1967)*, 7(8), 769-779.
 <sup>12</sup>Strategies, C. (2021). *Raleigh & Durham North Carolina: Heat Watch Report*. https://www.dconc.gov/home/showpublisheddocument/36974/637890071408570000

<sup>13</sup> EPA, U. (2011). Reducing urban heat islands: compendium of strategies-trees and vegetation. Available from: Open Source Repository < <u>https://www</u>. epa. gov/sites/production/files/2014-06/documents/treesandvegcompendium. pdf>(accessed July 2018).

<sup>14</sup> Epa, U. (2016). Using trees and vegetation to reduce heat islands. *Heat Islands*.

<sup>15</sup> Sanchez, O. (2019). Triple-digit temperatures could bring blackouts in New York City, DC and Chicago. USA TODAY. <u>https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2019/07/16/heat-wave-could-cause-power-outages-new-york-city-chicago-d-c/1749257001/</u>

<sup>16</sup> Prevention, C. f. D. C. a. (2020). COVID-19 and cooling centers. <u>https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-</u>ncov/php/cooling-center.html

<sup>17</sup> Analogs), L. S. D. L. C. (2023). In.

<sup>18</sup> Earth System Grid Federation. (2023). WCRP Coupled Model Intercomparison Project (Phase 6). In.

<sup>19</sup> Centers for Disease Control and Preventation. (2022). Protecting Disproportionately Affected Populations from Extreme Heat. <u>https://www.cdc.gov/disasters/extremeheat/specificgroups.html</u>

<sup>20</sup> Gronlund, C. J. (2014). Racial and socioeconomic disparities in heat-related health effects and their mechanisms: a review. *Current epidemiology reports*, *1*, 165-173.

<sup>21</sup> Hoffman, J. S., Shandas, V., & Pendleton, N. (2020). The effects of historical housing policies on resident exposure to intra-urban heat: a study of 108 US urban areas. *Climate*, *8*(1), 12.

<sup>22</sup> Wilson, B. (2020). Urban heat management and the legacy of redlining. *Journal of the American Planning Association*, *86*(4), 443-457.

<sup>23</sup> Walls, M., Hines, S., & Ruggles, L. (2024). Implementation of Justice40: Challenges, Opportunities, and a Status Update.

<sup>24</sup> U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, C. f. D. C. a. P. (2008). Reducing urban heat islands: compendium of strategies, reducing urban heat islands. RTP (NC). <u>https://www.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2017-05/documents/reducing\_urban\_heat\_islands\_ch\_6.pdf</u>

<sup>25</sup> U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, C. f. D. C. a. P. (2023). Heat Island Cooling Strategies. <u>https://www.epa.gov/heatislands/heat-island-cooling-strategies</u>

<sup>26</sup> Programs, U. S. E. P. A. O. o. A. (2006). *Excessive heat events guidebook*. US Environmental Protection Agency, Office of Atmospheric Programs.

<sup>27</sup> Austhof, E., Berisha, V., McMahan, B., Owen, G., Keith, L., Roach, M., & Brown, H. E. (2020). Participation and engagement of public health stakeholders in climate and health adaptation. *Atmosphere*, *11*(3), 265.

<sup>28</sup> Nayak, S. G., Shrestha, S., Sheridan, S. C., Hsu, W.-H., Muscatiello, N. A., Pantea, C. I., Ross, Z., Kinney, P. L., Zdeb, M., & Hwang, S.-A. A. (2019). Accessibility of cooling centers to heat-vulnerable populations in New York State. *Journal of Transport & Health*, *14*, 100563.

<sup>29</sup> Carpenter, S. (2020). For Poor Americans, Heat Wave Will Cause Painful Spike In Utility Bills. *Forbes*. <u>https://www.forbes.com/sites/scottcarpenter/2020/07/10/mammoth-heat-wave-lasting-weeks-will-cause-painful-spike-in-utility-bills-for-poor-americans/</u>

## Section 11.03 Wildfires

#### Overview

The risk of wildfires is increasing throughout the world due to climate change, increasing many public health hazards.<sup>1</sup> In Durham, these hazards include the physical and mental health impacts from fires that reach homes and residents as well as smoke from fires that occur anywhere in North America. According to the 2020 North Carolina Climate Science Report, "it is likely that future severe droughts... in North Carolina will be more frequent and intense due to higher temperatures leading to increased evaporation...[and] as a result, it is likely that the frequency of climate conditions conducive to wildfires in North Carolina ranks fourth in the nation for total number of homes in the areas on the edges of forests and other vegetation that are greater risk if wildfires develop.<sup>1</sup> The Triangle Regional Resilience Assessment and the Eno-Haw Hazard Mitigation Plan both list wildfires as an increasing concern for Durham with an estimated economic damage to buildings at nearly \$406,000,000 and multiple areas at medium to high risk of property damage. <sup>3,4</sup>

### Secondary Data

North Carolina has experienced wildfires including two major wildfire events in the fall of 2016 near Asheville and in the summer of 2008 in the Pocosin Lakes National Wildlife Refuge.<sup>5,6</sup> Additionally, smoke from wildfires occurring outside of North Carolina impacted Durham's air quality. Since 2001, there has been a 77% increase in the daily population exposure to wildfire smoke in the United States.<sup>7</sup> Wildfire projections predict that by 2050, 80 million people in the U.S. will be regularly at risk.<sup>7</sup> The summer of 2023 was Canada's worst wildfire season on record, resulting in large smoke plumes that brought poor air quality to more than a third of the U.S. population, including Durham.<sup>8</sup>

Wildfires pose significant risk to human health. In some cases, the proximity to the fire itself may cause immediate injury and damage to housing infrastructure. As fires move into the area between human development and open land, (i.e. the wildland-urban interface) homes and other structures burned release additional toxic chemicals into the air, land, and water that can also have impacts on human health.<sup>9</sup> A majority of the risk comes from exposure to smoke or other byproducts of combustion.<sup>9</sup> Wildfire smoke contains air pollutants such as carbon dioxide, carbon monoxide, nitrous oxides, other organic chemicals and particulate matter.<sup>9</sup>

Particulate matter is the greatest health concern related to wildfires.<sup>9</sup> Fine particulates (PM<sub>2.5</sub>) in wildfire smoke (wildfire PM) are associated with a range of health effects including excess deaths and respiratory outcomes such as reduced lung function, bronchitis, and the worsening of asthma.<sup>10</sup> Exposure to wildfire PM has also been associated with cardiovascular problems.<sup>11</sup> Particulate matter associated with wildfires has been shown to be more toxic than PM from other sources.<sup>12</sup> The majority of wildfire-related health research evaluates the short-term (days to weeks) exposure to wildfire smoke, with limited understanding of the potential health implications of repeated exposures to wildfire smoke over both many days and multiple fire seasons.<sup>13</sup>

While short and long-term exposure to fine particulates and possibly other harmful, but less studied byproducts of combustion during wildfires pose significant harm. Other psychological effects may also develop following large wildfires. Recent studies have noted an increase in post-traumatic

stress disorder, anxiety, and depression among others in both adults and children following large wildfire events.<sup>14, 15</sup>

#### NC Forest Action Plan

In December 2020, the NC Forest Service, along with numerous partners, updated the North Carolina Forest Action Plan.<sup>16</sup> This state wide assessment, along with its accompanying strategic plan and priority maps developed a broad and collective vision for protecting and enhancing NC forest values and benefits over a ten-year period. Specifically, goals two and three of the plan focus on increasing forest resilience from wildfires.<sup>16</sup>

#### Air Quality

During the summer of 2023, smoke from wildfires ravaging Canada traveled hundreds of miles across the Eastern United States to North Carolina producing hazardous levels of fine particulate matter ( $PM^{2.5}$ ) compared to previous years during three different events<sup>17,18,19</sup> (Figure 11.3(a)). These three events produced elevated  $PM_{2.5}$  greater than or comparable to a previous Canadian smoke event at the end of July 2021.<sup>20</sup> The significant degradation in Durham's air quality related to wildfire smoke events indicates that wildfires are a health issue for Durham even if they are located more than 1,000 miles away.<sup>20</sup>





*Figure 11.3 The daily average concentration of fine particulate matter during the months of June and July for 2021(wildfires), 2022 and 2023(wildfires) in Durham, NC.*<sup>21</sup>

## Interpretations: Disparities, Gaps, Emerging Issues

Several factors may make some individuals more susceptible to the effects of wildfire smoke including but not limited to age, health status, occupation, and housing status. Many studies examining wildfire smoke suggest that those living in locations with low socioeconomic status (SES) are at an increased risk of illness due to exposure to wildfire smoke. This is due to potential

## 2023 Community Health Assessment

increased exposure to wildfire smoke and higher prevalence of pre-existing conditions that can be worsened by wildfire-particulate matter.<sup>22,23</sup> Redlining policies across the country and in Durham denied wealth-generating opportunities to communities of color and undermined their physical environments.<sup>24</sup> This makes communities of color more likely to have poor housing infrastructure that may lack air conditioning.<sup>24</sup> Having housing with air conditioning has been known to reduce particle pollution such as wildfire smoke indoors, potentially reducing a person's risk of ill health effects. Therefore, those without access to air conditioning may have greater exposure to wildfire smoke.<sup>13</sup> Additionally, people of color and those living in low SES areas are also disproportionately affected by respiratory conditions, such as asthma, which may also put them at increased risk of health effects from exposure to wildfire smoke.<sup>25, 26, 27</sup>

All children, even those with no pre-existing illness or chronic conditions, are considered sensitive to air pollution, including wildfire smoke." This is due to children's still developing lungs, inhaling more air, and spending more time outside engaging in more physical activity.<sup>28</sup>

## Recommended Strategies

- Develop a robust air monitoring system throughout the County along with a communication strategy for alerting residents.<sup>29</sup>
- Provide easy access to room "high efficiency particular air" (HEPA) filter machines for residents at risk to borrow during days when wildfire smoke and other air quality issues are severe.<sup>30</sup>
- Work with the Durham healthcare community to proactively develop disease management plans for patients more sensitive to the health impacts of wildfire exposure.<sup>31</sup>
- Establish Resilience Hubs in areas with high percentages of vulnerable populations to build physical and social resilience to air quality issues associated with wildfires.<sup>32</sup>
- Develop a communication plan for wildfire smoke events for reducing/mitigating exposure and that addresses special needs of at-risk life stages and populations.
- Create and promote safe public spaces for impacted people to go to during wildfire or smoke events.
- Practice safe forest management strategies.

### Current Initiatives & Activities

*NC Department of Health and Human Services* offers climate health information on wildfires in North Carolina. <u>https://epi.dph.ncdhhs.gov/oee/programs/climate.html</u>

*NC Forest Service* tracks daily fire activity using a database known as the "Signal 14". The data from Signal 14 is a rapid approximation of wildfire occurrence. <u>https://www.ncforestservice.gov/fire\_control/sit\_report.htm</u>

*EPA Smoke Sense App* increases awareness of the known health effects associated with exposure to wildfire smoke and advances the scientific understanding of that relationship. <u>https://www.epa.gov/air-research/smoke-sense-study-citizen-science-project-using-mobile-app</u>

*Wildfire Smoke: A Guide for Public Health Officials* is designed to help local public health officials prepare for smoke events, to take measures to protect the public when smoke is present, and to communicate with the public about wildfire smoke and health.

https://www.airnow.gov/publications/wildfire-smoke-guide/wildfire-smoke-a-guide-for-publichealth-officials/

*Indoor Air Quality (IAQ) Tools for Schools Action Kit* shows schools how to conduct a practical plan to improve indoor air problems at little or no cost using activities and in-house staff.

https://www.epa.gov/iaq-schools/indoor-air-quality-tools-schools-action-kit

*Climate Resilience for Frontline Clinics Toolkit* provides resources for health care providers, patients, and administrators to prepare for climate-related hazards, including wildfires. https://www.americares.org/what-we-do/community-health/climate-resilient-health-clinics/

## References

<sup>1</sup>Climate Central. (2023). Wildfire Weather. <u>https://www.climatecentral.org/report/wildfire-weather</u>

<sup>2</sup> Kunkel, K. E., Corbett, D. R., Perry, L. B., Easterling, D. R., Dello, K. D., Robinson, W. A., Ballinger, A., Dissen, J., Stevens, L. E., Bililign, S., Lackmann, G. M., Stewart, B. C., Champion, S. M., Jr., R. A. L., & Terando, A. J. (2020). *North Carolina Climate Science Report*. <u>https://ncics.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/10/NC Climate Science Report FullReport Final revised September2020.pdf</u>

<sup>3</sup> Triangle Regional Resilience Partnership. (2018). *Resilience assessment executive summary*. <u>https://www.centralpinesnc.gov/sites/default/files/uploads/publications/trrp\_report\_executivesummary\_1</u> 02418.pdf

<sup>4</sup> Eno-Haw Hazard Mitigation Planning Committee (HMPC). (2020). *Eno-Haw Regional Hazard Mitigation Plan*. <u>https://www.orangecountync.gov/DocumentCenter/View/19321/Eno-Haw-Final-Hazard-Mitigation-Plan-PDF</u>

<sup>5</sup> Catherine Clabby. (2017). *NC Fires Brought Severe Pollution*. NC Health News. https://www.northcarolinahealthnews.org/2017/01/13/nc-fires-brought-severe-pollution/

<sup>6</sup> Rappold, A. G., Stone, S. L., Cascio, W. E., Neas, L. M., Kilaru, V. J., Carraway, M. S., Szykman, J. J., Ising, A., Cleve, W. E., Meredith, J. T., Vaughan-Batten, H., Deyneka, L., & Devlin, R. B. (2011). Peat Bog Wildfire Smoke Exposure in Rural North Carolina Is Associated with Cardiopulmonary Emergency Department Visits Assessed through Syndromic Surveillance. *Environmental Health Perspectives*, *119*(10), 1415-1420. <u>https://doi.org/10.1289/ehp.1003206</u>

<sup>7</sup> Webster, P. (2023). Wildfires prompt calls for better public health preparedness. *The Lancet*, 401. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/s0140-6736(23)01235-7</u>

<sup>8</sup> ABC-11 Eyewitness News. (2023, July 18, 2023). *Wildfire smoke causes Code Orange Air Quality Alert for much of North Carolina on Tuesday.* 

<sup>9</sup> Harvard Chan C-CHANGE. (2023). *Wildfires and Health*. Americares. <u>https://www.americares.org/wp-content/uploads/PROVIDER.Wildfires and Health 2023Final.pdf</u>

<sup>10</sup> Cascio, W. E. (2018). Wildland fire smoke and human health. *The Science of the total environment*, 624, 586-595. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2017.12.086</u>

<sup>11</sup> Wettstein, Z. S., Hoshiko, S., Fahimi, J., Harrison, R. J., Cascio, W. E., & Rappold, A. G. (2018). Cardiovascular and Cerebrovascular Emergency Department Visits Associated With Wildfire Smoke Exposure in California in 2015. *Journal of the American Heart Association*, 7. https://doi.org/10.1161/JAHA.117.007492

<sup>12</sup> Aguilera, R., Corringham, T., Gershunov, A., & Benmarhnia, T. (2021). Wildfire smoke impacts respiratory health more than fine particles from other sources: observational evidence from Southern California. *Nature Communications*, *12*. <u>https://www.nature.com/articles/s41467-021-21708-0</u>

<sup>13</sup> Stone S, S. J., Lahm P, Clune A, Wayland M, Mirabelli M,. (2019). *Wildfire Smoke Guide for Public Health Officials*. <u>https://www.airnow.gov/publications/wildfire-smoke-guide/wildfire-smoke-a-guide-for-public-health-officials/</u>

<sup>14</sup> Bryant RA, G. L., Gallagher HC, Pattison P, Lusher D, MacDougall C, et al., (2018). Longitudinal study of changing psychological outcomes following the Victorian Black Saturday bushfires. *Australian & New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry*, 52(6), 542-551. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0004867417714337</u>

<sup>15</sup> Psarros, C., Theleritis, C., Economou, M., Tzavara, C., Kioulos, K. T., Mantonakis, L., Soldatos, C. R., & Bergiannaki, J.-D. (2017). Insomnia and PTSD one month after wildfires: evidence for an independent

role of the "fear of imminent death". *International journal of psychiatry in clinical practice*, 21(2), 137-141. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/13651501.2016.1276192</u>

<sup>16</sup> The North Carolina Forest Service. (2020). 2020 North Carolina Forest Action Plan. https://www.ncforestactionplan.com/PDF/2020/FINAL-NC2020FAP.pdf

<sup>17</sup> Taylor, S. (2023). UPDATE: Some NC Counties Forecasted to have Code Orange Air Quality on Friday https://www.deq.nc.gov/news/press-releases/2023/06/08/update-some-nc-counties-forecasted-have-codeorange-air-quality-friday

<sup>18</sup> Taylor, S. (2023). Unhealthy Air Quality Possible in NC This Week Due to Canadian Wildfires <u>https://www.deq.nc.gov/news/press-releases/2023/06/28/unhealthy-air-quality-possible-nc-week-due-canadian-wildfires</u>

<sup>19</sup> Taylor, S. (2023). Unhealthy Air Possible in NC This Week Due to Canadian Wildfires <u>https://www.deq.nc.gov/news/press-releases/2023/07/17/unhealthy-air-possible-nc-week-due-canadian-wildfires</u>

<sup>20</sup> Davis, C., Tardif, E., & Kreuser, S. (2023). Rapid Reaction: Smoky Skies Create Unhealthy Air Quality. *Air Quality Blog.* <u>https://airquality.climate.ncsu.edu/2023/06/13/rapid-reaction-smoky-skies-create-unhealthy-air-quality/</u>

<sup>21</sup> U.S. EPA AirData. (2023). *Air Data - AQI Plot*. <u>https://www.epa.gov/outdoor-air-quality-data/air-data-aqi-plot</u>

<sup>22</sup> Reid, C. E., Brauer, M., Johnston, F. H., Jerrett, M., Balmes, J. R., & Elliott, C. T. (2016). Critical Review of Health Impacts of Wildfire Smoke Exposure. *Environmental Health Perspectives*, *124*(9), 1334-1343. <u>https://doi.org/10.1289/ehp.1409277</u>

<sup>23</sup> Rappold, A. G., Cascio, W. E., Kilaru, V. J., Stone, S. L., Neas, L. M., Devlin, R. B., & Diaz-Sanchez, D. (2012). Cardio-respiratory outcomes associated with exposure to wildfire smoke are modified by measures of community health. *Environmental health : a global access science source*, *11*(71). https://doi.org/10.1186/1476-069X-11-71

<sup>24</sup> Nardone, A., Casey, J. A., Morello-Frosch, P. R., Mujahid, M., Balmes, P. J. R., & Thakur, N. (2020). Associations between historical residential redlining and current age-adjusted rates of emergency department visits due to asthma across eight cities in California: an ecological study. *The Lancet: Planetary Health*, *4*(1), E24-E31. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S2542-5196(19)30241-4</u>

<sup>25</sup> Brim, S. N., Rudd, R. A., Funk, R. H., & Callahan, D. B. (2008). Asthma prevalence among US children in underrepresented minority populations: American Indian/Alaska Native, Chinese, Filipino, and Asian Indian. *Pediatrics*, *122*(1), e217–e222. <u>https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2007-3825</u>

<sup>26</sup> Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (March 29, 2023). *Data, Statistics, and Surveillance*. <u>https://www.cdc.gov/asthma/asthmadata.htm</u>

<sup>27</sup> United States Environmental Protection Agency. (2009). *Integrated Science Assessment (ISA) for Particulate Matter: Final Report*. <u>https://cfpub.epa.gov/ncea/risk/recordisplay.cfm?deid=216546</u>

<sup>28</sup> United States Environmental Protection Agency. (June 26, 2023). <u>https://www.epa.gov/wildfire-smoke-course/which-populations-experience-greater-risks-adverse-health-effects-resulting#children</u>

<sup>29</sup> United States Environmental Protection Agency. (November 6, 2023). *Wildfire Smoke Air Monitoring Response Technology (WSMART) Pilot*. <u>https://www.epa.gov/air-sensor-toolbox/wildfire-smoke-air-monitoring-response-technology-wsmart-pilot</u>

<sup>30</sup> United States Environmental Protection Agency. (August 8, 2023). *Wildfires and Indoor Air Quality* (*IAQ*). <u>https://www.epa.gov/indoor-air-quality-iaq/wildfires-and-indoor-air-quality-iaq</u>

<sup>31</sup> Americares. *The Climate Resilience for Frontline Clinics Toolkit*. <u>https://www.americares.org/what-we-do/community-health/climate-resilient-health-clinics/#toolkit</u>

<sup>32</sup> Urban Sustainability Directors Network. *Resilience Hubs*. http://resilience-hub.org/

## Section 11.04 Severe Storms and Precipitation

#### Overview

Storms bringing rain, snow, and wind are expected to increase in frequency and severity in the Piedmont Region of North Carolina as climate change accelerates.<sup>1</sup> Warmer air in the atmosphere holds more water, leading to more rain, wind, snow, or hail.<sup>2</sup> Large amounts of rain over a short period of time can lead to flooding, an increase in disease-carrying mosquitoes, water contamination, and mental health issues due to stress.<sup>3</sup> High winds topple trees and powerlines disrupting energy and transportation systems, leading to cascading impacts on the health and medical, energy, and transportation sectors.<sup>4</sup>

The NC Climate Science Report defines extreme precipitation events as days on which three inches or more precipitation falls over an area.<sup>5</sup> Rainfall can have a few separate extreme values including duration and intensity that are also significant. For example, flash floods can be dangerous even though the duration of the rainstorm is relatively short. At times, lower amounts of rainfall can fall on a smaller area in very short durations and create an extreme event. At other times, rain can fall continuously over an area for a long period of time. Both can accumulate water at the surface at a rate higher than what the ground can absorb. Vulnerability to these events is determined by several factors including the severity of weather events themselves, the built environment, and social and economic determinants of health such as income level, health insurance, and access to reliable transportation. Durham County is experiencing extreme precipitation events more frequently than historical averages and that trend is projected to increase in the next 30 to 80 years.<sup>6</sup>

Flooding causes the most adverse public health outcomes stemming from all extreme precipitation events that Durham might experience, which include fast, heavy downpours or prolonged periods of sustained rain. Human factors influence the severity of flooding including damage to or structural failures of dams and levees, altered drainage, and land-use patterns. Urban areas have a lot of impervious surfaces, which are surfaces that do not allow rainwater to soak into the ground, such as roads, pavement, parking lots, and buildings. This increases stormwater runoff and sometimes overflows storm drains. Infrastructure issues including clogged culverts, improperly graded asphalt, blocked drainage, and inadequate capacity of stormwater pipe systems also contribute to flooding.<sup>7</sup>

Flooding is currently ranked as the second most deadly weather-related hazard in the United States.<sup>8</sup> One hundred and eighty-one people died in North Carolina due to floods between 1959 and 2019, making it the state with the twelfth most flooding fatalities in the US.<sup>9</sup> Fifteen percent of those fatalities occurred between 2005-2019. The major hazards posed by flooding are the immediate threats to persons through fast-moving water and the debris carried in it. Flooding, especially flash flooding, can create emergency situations with very little warning. These events are especially dangerous to people in low-lying areas or areas with a large percentage of impervious surface.<sup>10</sup>

There are lingering health hazards posed by flooding that can be felt for hours, days, or weeks after the event. Flooded roadways present dangers for drivers who can misjudge the depth of the water or be swept into deeper water, leading to the vehicle being submerged, causing injuries and drowning deaths.<sup>11</sup> Water flooding or seeping into households, basements, and crawl spaces causes fungal or mold growth, which can make existing respiratory health problems worse. Additional issues include long-lasting power, infrastructure, and communications outages which can lead to people having a lack of access to edible food and potable water or access to emergency services and relief. Excess standing water can provide more habitat for the water-dwelling larvae of insects like mosquitoes that can be disease vectors for serious illness including Zika, malaria, and West Nile fever, especially as warmer temperatures extend the range for those diseases.<sup>12</sup> The release of pesticides, animal waste, and hazardous chemicals into water sources can harm people and wildlife.

Flooding also impacts mental health. People who live in floodplains and fear the dangers presented by flooding or who have witnessed death or destruction during a prior flooding event can suffer from mental anguish, trauma, anxiety, and depression.<sup>13</sup> Mental health is an important component of health and the effects of living through, witnessing, or fearing a potentially life-threatening hazard because of where one lives can impact other determinants of health.

In addition to extreme precipitation, severe storms may lead to trees falling and power outages. Two people were killed by falling trees due to high winds in Durham between 2013-2023.<sup>14</sup> Extended power outages can have several public health impacts for sensitive groups including people dependent on electrically powered medical equipment or temperature-sensitive pharmaceuticals, those more sensitive to extreme heat or extreme cold, people susceptible to foodborne illness due loss of refrigeration for temperature-sensitive foods, and people who use combustion appliances in unventilated areas where carbon monoxide can concentrate.<sup>15</sup>

#### Secondary Data

Durham is experiencing more extreme storms and precipitation events, including a 129% increase in heavy precipitation events in the period from 2005-2014 compared to 1950-1959.<sup>16</sup> Durham is the 36<sup>th</sup> highest ranking city in the U.S. for extreme precipitation events overall, and the city with the 12<sup>th</sup> largest increase in these events over that time.<sup>17</sup>



Days with 1+ inch rain in 24-Hours in Durham County, NC 1950-2100

Figure 11.02(a) The number of days per year with 1" of precipitation or more over a 24-hour period for Durham County from 1950-2100.<sup>18,19</sup> The green and gray line show future projections based on scenarios in which humans reduce rates of greenhouse gas emission or continue to emit high levels of emissions, respectively.

Much of Durham County lies within floodplains or floodways and most census block groups are

## 2023 Community Health Assessment

ranked as "medium" or "high" risk for loss of access due to roads being either flooded or damaged during a high precipitation event.<sup>20</sup> The most affected areas were Braggtown, Southeast Durham, East Durham, Northeast Durham, and Southwestern Durham County. This affects public health by potentially making it harder for emergency responders to access the property and for residents to leave their homes to get food, supplies, and health care.

There are 112 dams in Durham County, of which 36 are listed as "High Hazard Dams" because a potential failure would likely cause loss of life and/or serious damage to structures and infrastructure.<sup>21</sup> Dam failures can cause flooding that is catastrophic and extremely hazardous downstream with fast-moving walls of water that can carry debris. The probability and severity of dam failure will increase with climate change.<sup>22</sup> Along with creating an immediate threat to human life, dam failures can also rapidly reduce or contaminate the potable drinking water supply in Durham County, creating a possible public health problem.<sup>23</sup>

## Interpretations: Disparities, Gaps, and Emerging Issues

Impacts of extreme storm events are not evenly distributed throughout Durham County geographically or demographically. Rainfall varies across the County and local differences in topography, impervious surface coverage and the condition of stormwater infrastructure affect the impact of rain. Typically, areas with more pervious surfaces such as farms, parks, or other areas with unpaved soil or vegetation can absorb water that might otherwise cause a flooding event.

Approximately two percent (7,282 people) of Durham County residents live within a FEMAdesignated flood hazard area.<sup>24</sup> Elderly people and children are more at-risk during flooding due to mobility issues and not understanding the risk associated with flooding. People living in poverty have fewer resources to mitigate flood risk and recover from flood damage or pay for health care associated with flood impacts.

Historical systematic racism has resulted in higher vulnerability to extreme precipitation events for certain populations in Durham. Eight historically redlined neighborhoods, clustered in the areas directly South, Southeast, and East of Downtown Durham have more risk of extreme precipitation events with lower than average tree coverage and higher than average impervious surface than the rest of Durham.<sup>25</sup> As in many Southern cities, formerly enslaved people were forced to settle in low-lying lands that frequently flooded and where mosquitoes were present because it was less expensive and considered undesirable by white landowners.<sup>26</sup> These neighborhoods, still predominantly lived in by people of color also have among the highest levels of poverty in the County. The average of 40.91% for people living in poverty in the eight census tracts is about 22% higher than Durham County's total average poverty level.<sup>27</sup> Along with being the most vulnerable to climate risk, the people living in these areas have the fewest resources available with which to combat the hazards from flooding or to recover after an event.

### **Recommended Strategies**

- Conduct regional mapping assessment of stormwater conveyances and assess capacity.
- Create and implement green stormwater infrastructure programs and fee credit programs for stormwater retention.
- Expand education efforts to include citizen/community science efforts around local flooding such as NOAA Community Collaborative Rain, Hail, and Snow Network <sup>28</sup>
- Maintain and preserve upstream and urban forestry canopy and vegetation amounts in

areas where this has been neglected, including and especially formerly redlined neighborhoods.

- Establish Resilience Hubs in areas with high percentages of vulnerable populations to build physical and social resilience to extreme precipitation and storms.
- Develop and set standards for canopy percentage per neighborhood and for urban forestry levels.

## Current Initiatives & Activities

#### City of Durham Stormwater Services

Provides services and public education to reduce the impacts of stormwater on people and the environment. <u>https://durhamnc.gov/692/Stormwater-GIS-Services</u>

#### Flood Inundation Mapping and Alert Network

Provides rain and stage gage data and flood alerts in real-time to support risk-based decisions. https://fiman.nc.gov/

#### Durham County Stormwater and Erosion Control Division

Provides services, enforces stormwater ordinances, and conducts public education on stormwater issues in the unincorporated areas of Durham County. <u>https://www.dconc.gov/county-departments/departments-a-e/engineering-and-environmental-services/stormwater-and-erosion-control-division</u>

## References

 <sup>1</sup> ncics.org [Internet]. North Carolina climate science report. Asheville (NC): North Carolina Institute for Climate Studies; c2010-2020 [cited 2024 Feb 5]. Available from: <u>https://ncics.org/programs/nccsr/</u>
 <sup>2</sup> Climatesignals.org [Internet]. Atmospheric Moisture Increase. [cited 2024 Feb 9]. Available from: https://www.climatesignals.org/climate-signals/atmospheric-moisture-increase

<sup>3</sup> Du W, FitzGerald GJ, Clark M, & Hou XY. Health impacts of floods. Prehosp Disaster Med. 2010 May-Jun;25(3):265-72.

<sup>4</sup> Klinger C, Landeg O, & Murray V. Power Outages, Extreme Events and Health: a Systematic Review of the Literature from 2011-2012. PLoS Currents. 2014 Jan 2:6. Available from:

https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3879211/

<sup>5</sup> ncics.org [Internet]. North Carolina climate science report. Asheville (NC): North Carolina Institute for Climate Studies; c2010-2020 [cited 2024 Feb 5]. Available from: <u>https://ncics.org/programs/nccsr/</u>

<sup>6</sup> ncics.org [Internet]. North Carolina climate science report. Asheville (NC): North Carolina Institute for Climate Studies; c2010-2020 [cited 2024 Feb 5]. Available from: <u>https://ncics.org/programs/nccsr/</u>

<sup>7</sup> Hazard Mitigation Planning Committee (HMPC). Eno-Haw Regional Hazard Mitigation Plan [Internet]. Eno-Haw (NC); c2020 [cited 2024 Feb 5]. Available from:

orangecountync.gov/DocumentCenter/View/19321/Eno-Haw-Final-Hazard-Mitigation-Plan-PDF

<sup>8</sup> NOAA.gov [Internet]. Weather Related Fatality and Injury Statistics 2022. [cited 2024 Feb 5] Available from: <u>https://www.weather.gov/hazstat/</u>

<sup>9</sup> Han Z., & Sharif H. O. (2021). Analysis of Flood Fatalities in the United States, 1959–

2019. Water, 13(13), 1871. Available from: https://doi.org/10.3390/w13131871

<sup>10</sup> Eros.usgs.gov [Internet]. Impervious Surface. [cited 2024 Feb 5]. Available from: <u>https://eros.usgs.gov/earthshots/impervious-surface-</u>

<sup>11</sup> Kellar D. M. M., & Schmidlin, T. W. (2012). Vehicle-related flood deaths in the United States, 1995–2005. Journal of flood risk management, 5(2), 153-163.

<sup>12</sup> Lowe D, Ebi KL, Forsberg B. Factors increasing vulnerability to health effects before, during and after floods [Internet]. Int J Environ Res Public Health. 2013 Dec 11 [cited 2024 Feb 5];10(12):7015-67. doi: 10.3390/ijerph10127015. PMID: 24336027; PMCID: PMC3881153. Available from: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3881153/

<sup>13</sup> Lowe D, Ebi KL, Forsberg B. Factors increasing vulnerability to health effects before, during and after floods [Internet]. Int J Environ Res Public Health. 2013 Dec 11 [cited 2024 Feb 5];10(12):7015-67. doi: 10.3390/ijerph10127015. PMID: 24336027; PMCID: PMC3881153. Available from: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3881153/

<sup>14</sup> NCEO. (n.d.). [Internet] *Storm Events Database* | *National Centers for Environmental Information*. [cited 2024 Feb 5] Available from: <u>https://www.ncdc.noaa.gov/stormevents/</u>

<sup>15</sup> Dugan J, Byles D, Mohagheghi S. Social vulnerability to long-duration power outages [Internet]. International Journal of Disaster Risk Reduction. 2023 Feb 1 [cited 2024 Feb 5]. Available from: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2212420922007208#abs0010

<sup>16</sup> climatecentral.org [Internet]. Across U.S., heaviest downpours on the rise. Princeton (NJ): Climate Central; 2015 May 27 [cited 2024 Feb 5]. Available from: <u>https://www.climatecentral.org/news/across-us-heaviest-downpours-on-the-rise-18989</u>

<sup>17</sup> climatecentral.org [Internet]. Across U.S., heaviest downpours on the rise. Princeton (NJ): Climate Central; 2015 May 27 [cited 2024 Feb 5]. Available from: <u>https://www.climatecentral.org/news/across-us-heaviest-downpours-on-the-rise-18989</u>

<sup>18</sup> loca.ucsd.edu [Internet]. LOCA Statistical Downscaling (Localized Constructed Analogs); c2023 [cited 2023 Oct 04]. Available from: <u>https://loca.ucsd.edu/</u>

<sup>19</sup> Coupled Model Intercomaprison Project [Internet]. WCRP Model Intercomparison Projects; c2023 [cited

2023 Oct 04]. Available from: https://wcrp-cmip.org/model-intercomparison-projects-mips/

<sup>20</sup> Triangle Regional Resilience Assessment [Internet]. Durham (NC): Triangle J Council of Governments (TJCOG); c2018 [cited 2024 Feb 5]. Available from:

https://www.centralpinesnc.gov/sites/default/files/uploads/trrp\_report\_technicalreport\_102418.pdf

<sup>21</sup> Smith, J. (2020, October 12). North Carolina Dam Inventory. NC Department of Environmental Quality Online GIS. <u>https://data-ncdenr.opendata.arcgis.com/datasets/4ef4238790214334bd9261bcfa0e724a/explore</u>

<sup>22</sup> Hazard Mitigation Planning Committee (HMPC). Eno-Haw Regional Hazard Mitigation Plan [Internet]. Eno-Haw (NC); c2020 [cited 2024 Feb 5]. Available from:

orangecountync.gov/DocumentCenter/View/19321/Eno-Haw-Final-Hazard-Mitigation-Plan-PDF

<sup>23</sup> Hazard Mitigation Planning Committee (HMPC). Eno-Haw Regional Hazard Mitigation Plan [Internet]. Eno-Haw (NC); c2020 [cited 2024 Feb 5]. Available from: orangecountync.gov/DocumentCenter/View/19321/Eno-Haw-Final-Hazard-Mitigation-Plan-PDF

<sup>24</sup> National Environmental Public Health Tracking Network. (n.d.-b). [Internet] Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. [cited 2023 Oct 20] Available from: <u>https://ephtracking.cdc.gov/</u>

<sup>25</sup> DataWorks NC with Research Action Design [Internet]. Durham (NC): Durham Neighborhood Compass; c2020 [cited 2023 Oct 10]. Available from: <u>https://compass.durhamnc.gov/en</u>

<sup>26</sup> Anderson JB. Durham County: a history of Durham County, North Carolina. 2nd ed., rev expanded. Durham (NC): Duke University Press; 2011. 596 p.

<sup>27</sup> DataWorks NC with Research Action Design [Internet]. Durham (NC): Durham Neighborhood Compass; c2020 [cited 2024 Feb 5]. Available from: <u>https://compass.durhamnc.gov/en</u>

<sup>28</sup> <u>https://www.cocorahs.org/</u>

## Section 11.05 Public Health Emergency Preparedness

## Overview

Public health emergency preparedness focuses on the ability of public health agencies to plan for, respond to, and recover from emergencies that pose a risk to the health of the public. This is accomplished through planning, training, and exercising with other response partners and when an incident occurs, implementing the plan.

The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) has "implemented a systematic process to assist state and local health departments with strategic planning by defining a set of public health preparedness capabilities. The resulting body of work, *Public Health Preparedness Capabilities: National Standards for State and Local Planning*, hereafter referred to as public health preparedness capabilities, creates national standards for public health preparedness capability-based planning and will assist state and local planners in identifying gaps in preparedness, determining the specific jurisdictional priorities, and developing plans for building and sustaining capabilities. These standards are designed to accelerate state and local preparedness planning, provide guidance and recommendations for preparedness planning, and, ultimately, assure safer, more resilient, and better prepared communities."<sup>1</sup> The fifteen Public Health Emergency Preparedness Capabilities: *National Standards for State and Local Planning*:<sup>1</sup>

- 1. Community Preparedness
- 2. Community Recovery
- 3. Emergency Operation Coordination
- 4. Emergency Public Information and Warning
- 5. Fatality Management
- 6. Information Sharing
- 7. Mass Care
- 8. Medical Countermeasure Dispensing and Administration

- 9. Medical Material Management and Distribution
- 10. Medical Surge
- 11. Nonpharmaceutical Interventions
- 12. Public Health Laboratory Testing
- 13. Public Health Surveillance and Epidemiological Investigation
- 14. Responder Safety and Health
- 15. Volunteer Management

#### COVID-19 Response

The Durham County multiagency response to COVID-19 has involved nearly all of the fifteen Public Health Emergency Preparedness Capabilities listed above. COVID-19 surveillance officially began at the Durham County Department of Public Health (DCoDPH) on January 27, 2020. On February 25, 2020, the DCoDPH incident management team was activated to respond to the COVID-19 threat. Durham County's first case of COVID-19 occurred on March 12, 2020. On March 16, 2020, Durham County Emergency Management Division (DCEM) activated the Durham County Emergency Operations Center inside the Health and Human Services Building to coordinate the growing response to COVID-19. In addition to reducing COVID-19 transmission by surveillance, contact tracing, testing, and screening, DCoDPH and DCEM also planned, coordinated, and performed many activities related to the COVID-19 response. These activities included:

- Supporting community efforts to meet food security and housing needs of vulnerable populations related to COVID-19
- Infection control and outbreak response to COVID-19 outbreaks within long-term care facilities and other congregate settings
- Facilitating, supporting, and providing guidance to the City and County reopening task forces
- Anticipating and planning for short- and long-term operational needs for the COVID-19 response
- Understanding and distributing COVID-19 specific guidance to staff, stakeholders, and the public.

Durham County's public health response to COVID-19 has been multifaceted, emphasizing surveillance and testing. During the acute phase of the response, DCoDPH strived to reach every COVID-positive resident of Durham County, collecting data on their contacts, travel, and employment, and assisting with isolation or quarantine needs. In 2020, Duke Health augmented contact tracing efforts, and DCoDPH partnered with state health services to boost staffing for these critical tasks. Specialized teams were also formed to handle outbreaks in high-risk settings like long-term care facilities.

Testing efforts were critical, with DCoDPH setting up community-based sites, particularly in hardhit areas, to streamline testing accessibility. They tackled the heightened vulnerability of the unhoused to COVID-19 by implementing non-congregate sheltering and targeted testing strategies.

To inform the public, DCoDPH collaborated with Duke Health and DataWorksNC to launch the Durham County Coronavirus Data Hub, providing detailed, transparent data on local COVID-19 impacts. Continuous communication was maintained across various platforms, including social media and emergency alert systems, ensuring messages reached a broad audience and addressed the needs of communities of color disproportionately affected by the pandemic.

Food security was a significant concern, addressed through direct assistance and partnerships with local organizations to deliver food and supplies to those in isolation. In late 2020, the FDA's emergency use authorization of Pfizer and Moderna vaccines marked a turning point. Despite hesitancy due to the rapid development, DCoDPH was poised to tackle the logistical and operational hurdles of vaccination. By early 2021, in collaboration with Duke Health and Durham Public Schools, DCoDPH established a vaccination site focused on reaching marginalized populations, demonstrating a commitment to equitable health outcomes.

DCoDPH's diligence continued into the administration of updated boosters for the Delta and Omicron variants of COVID-19, following CDC approval in September 2022 and 2023, respectively.<sup>2; 3</sup> As of May 6, 2023, the final COVID case count from NC DHHS reported an estimated 104,443 laboratory-confirmed cases and 421 fatalities in Durham County.<sup>4</sup>

## Primary Data

### Evacuation and sheltering

"If you couldn't remain in your home, where would you go in a community-wide emergency?"

In the Durham County County-wide Community Health Assessment Survey, participants most frequently responded that they would stay with a relative or friend if they had to evacuate (62.3%), followed by respondents who did not know (15.6%).<sup>5</sup> Emergency shelters were the choice of 12% of respondents. In the Comunidad Latina survey, 32.4% of respondents stated they would stay with a relative or friend, with 23.9% reporting that they would go to a disaster shelter.<sup>6</sup> About 23% of Comunidad Latina respondents were unsure of where they would go if they could not remain in their home.



Where would you go in a community-wide disaster, Durham County, 2022

*Figure 13.01(a): Where Would You Go in a Community-wide Emergency? County-wide and Comunidad Latina Sample Results, Durham County, 2022<sup>5; 6</sup>* 

# "What would be the main reasons you might not evacuate or leave your home if asked to do so?"

Participants most often responded that they would leave if asked to do so (37.5%).<sup>5</sup> Other participants state that they would not evacuate because of concern about leaving pets (19.9%), followed by concern about leaving property behind (10.7%) and concerns about personal or family safety (10.2%). In the Comunidad Latina survey, most people said they would leave if asked to evacuate (61.4%), with concern for property (11.4%) being the second most frequent response.<sup>6</sup>

#### Three-Day Emergency Kit and Plan

#### "Does your family have a basic three-day emergency supply kit and plan?"

Most participants responded that they have a three-day emergency response kit (55.5%).<sup>5</sup> Among whites, those that have or do not have a three-day emergency supply kit and plan are evenly split (50.0% each). People identifying as Black or African Americans respondents or "other" were more likely to report that they have an emergency supply kit (58.5% vs. 41.7%; 62.5% vs. 37.5%).

#### Sources of Emergency Information

#### "What would be your top two sources of information in a community disaster?"

The most reported first source of information in a community-wide disaster was friends, family, or word of mouth (27.6%) followed by TV (24.9%).<sup>5</sup> The most common second source of information during a community-wide disaster was internet or online news (44.5%) followed by TV (14%). Those that said 'other' mentioned the county website and those who answered social media mentioned Facebook, Twitter, Instagram, Reddit, and TikTok.



Top two choices for information about a community-wide disaster, Durham County, 2022

Figure 13.01(b): What would be your top two sources of information in a community-wide disaster? County-Wide Result, Durham County, 2022<sup>5</sup>

#### "Are you signed up for Alert Durham?"

257

Most participants were not signed up for AlertDurham (56.2%).<sup>5</sup> About one-third (32.9%) of respondents reported that they were signed up for AlertDurham (32.9%). AlertDurham usage did not vary significantly between races.

### Interpretations: Disparities, Gaps, Emerging Issues

Examination of the 2022 Community Health Assessment Survey responses identified gaps related to community preparedness. As a frequent destination for respondents in both the county-wide and

## 2023 Community Health Assessment

Comunidad Latina survey, activating and operating emergency shelters are critical functions in Durham County's response to county-wide emergencies. Shelter planning, coordination and support fall under the CDC's Public Health Emergency Preparedness and Response mass care capability. The potential gaps identified fall into two broad categories: shelter capacity and shelter avoidance.

#### Shelter Capacity

A sizeable portion of respondents in both the county-wide and Comunidad Latina surveys stated that they would utilize an emergency shelter if a community-wide emergency forced them to leave their home (12% and 23.9%, respectively).<sup>5; 6</sup>

#### Shelter Avoidance

Reasons frequently given by respondents for not using an emergency shelter included concern about pets, perception about the seriousness of the situation, uncertainty about where to go, and concerns about personal or family safety. One critical emerging issue related to sheltering must be recognized, which is the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic. The COVID-19 pandemic is an issue that has required federal, state, local, and non-governmental organizations involved in emergency sheltering to implement control measures that can protect shelter residents from COVID-19. Sheltering during a surge in COVID-19 cases will pose additional challenges to shelter operations.

#### **Recommended Strategies**

- Shelter Capacity With a sizeable portion of respondents in both the county-wide and Comunidad Latina surveys stating that they would utilize an emergency shelter (12% and 23.3%, respectively), agencies involved with Durham County Mass Care planning, coordination and operations (e.g. Durham County Emergency Management, Durham County Department of Social Services (DSS), Durham County Department of Public Health, etc.) must incorporate high rates of shelter utilization into mass care planning and execution.<sup>5; 6</sup> Shelter planning and operation must also incorporate non-English language messaging to ensure the County meet the needs of the 8.7% of Durham residents who speak English less than "very well".<sup>7</sup> Current shelter plans incorporate translation services to serve the needs of non-English speakers, but it is critical that language does not become a barrier to shelter utilization.
- Shelter Avoidance Residents reported concern about their pets, perception about the seriousness of the situation, uncertainty about where to go and concerns about personal or family safety. These concerns highlight the importance of routine and crisis communications regarding emergency sheltering. Current sheltering plans make provisions for shelter users who arrive with pets, and law enforcement is provided at all shelters to ensure the safety of shelter residents. Communicating this information to residents would serve them well in a time of emergency. Timely and accurate communications will also be necessary to inform residents of the risks and challenges of any emergency situation and of steps that can reduce those risks, including using an emergency shelter.
- Equity Shelter planning, and emergency planning in general, must be developed to address inequities in vulnerable or historically marginalized populations. Future planning efforts should focus on how DCoDPH can best serve all Durham residents, using strategies such as trusted community communicators, inclusive planning groups, etc. Adding additional

preparedness questions to future community health assessments will aid DCoDPH in identifying and addressing inequalities preparedness and gaps in planning.

#### **Current Initiatives & Activities**

**Durham County Department of Public Health** The Durham County Department of Public Health has a full-time Public Health Preparedness Coordinator who develops Durham County Department of Public Health's plans for responding to public health needs after natural and man- made disasters, communicable disease outbreaks and any other event that requires public health preparedness capabilities. The Preparedness Coordinator also works to provide training and exercises, as well as outreach activities, for Durham County Department of Public Health, local community partners and community groups, and participates in the Durham County Local Emergency Planning Committee and the Duke Healthcare Preparedness Coalition. More information is available at <a href="https://www.dcopublichealth.org/services/environmental-health/public-health-preparedness">https://www.dcopublichealth.org/services/environmental-health/public-health-preparedness</a>

## References

<sup>1</sup> Centers for Disease Control and Prevention Center for Preparedness and Response. (2019). *Public Health Emergency Preparedness and Response Capabilities*.

https://www.cdc.gov/orr/readiness/00\_docs/CDC\_PreparednesResponseCapabilities\_October2018\_Final\_

<sup>2</sup> Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2022). *CDC Recommends the First Updated COVID-19 Booster* <u>https://www.cdc.gov/media/releases/2022/s0901-covid-19-booster.html</u>

<sup>3</sup> Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2023). *CDC Recommends Updated COVID-19 Vaccine for Fall/Winter Virus Season* <u>https://www.cdc.gov/media/releases/2023/p0912-COVID-19-Vaccine.html</u>

<sup>4</sup> NC Department of Health and Human Services. (2023). *Data Behind the Dashboards: County Cases and Deaths*. <u>https://covid19.ncdhhs.gov/dashboard/data-behind-dashboards</u>

<sup>5</sup> Durham County Department of Public Health. (2022). Durham County Community Health Assessment County-Wide Data Dashboard: Data Trends from 2010-2022

https://app.powerbigov.us/view?r=eyJrIjoiMjEwMjNjZDgtNzg5Zi00YjRmLThhMGItZTMzOThjMGJIO TE2IiwidCI6ImMxNmEwMGEzLTU2MDktNDdjMC1iMmMyLTcyZDg2MzVIMzQyMyJ9

<sup>6</sup> Durham County Department of Public Health, Duke Health, & Partnership for a Health Durham. Durham County Community Health Assessment Comunidad Latina Dashboard: Data Trends from 2016 – 2023.

https://app.powerbigov.us/view?r=eyJrIjoiYzI5YTIwMWUtZjA2ZS00MmI1LWI0N2EtYWE4OTQwMj NiMmJIIiwidCI6ImMxNmEwMGEzLTU2MDktNDdjMC1iMmMyLTcyZDg2MzVIMzQyMyJ9

<sup>7</sup> U.S. Census Bureau. (2021). 2014-2018 American Community Survey, 5-Year Estimates. https://www.census.gov/library/visualizations/interactive/people-that-speak-english-less-than-very-well.html